Record of GOV/OR.1115

Monday, 29 November 2004, at 3 p.m.

Nuclear verification (e)  Report by the Director General on the implementation of safeguards in the  Democratic People’s Republic of Korea

Mr. DE VISSER (Netherlands), speaking on behalf of the European Union, said that the  candidate countries Bulgaria, Croatia, Romania and Turkey, the countries of the Stabilization and  Association Process and potential candidate countries Albania, Bosnia and Herzegovina, The Former  Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia and Serbia and Montenegro, and the EFTA countries and European  Economic Area members Iceland and Norway aligned themselves with the statement which he was  about to make.  15.  The European Union welcomed the adoption without a vote of the draft resolution in document  GOV/2004/89 and had taken note of the remarks made by the Director General at the beginning of the  meeting — particularly the confirmation by him that Iran’s decision to continue and extend the  suspension of all enrichment-related and reprocessing activities, following verification by the Agency,  had been put into effect.  16.  The European Union welcomed the fact that the Agency was making further progress towards a  comprehensive understanding of the nature and extent of Iran’s nuclear programme, although it was  still very concerned about two important issues: the origin of the LEU and HEU contamination at  various locations in Iran, and the extent of Iran’s efforts to import, manufacture and use P-1 and P-2  centrifuges. It appreciated the way in which Iran had been cooperating with the Agency in order to  enable it to perform its verification activities, and particularly the fact that Iran had been continuing to  act as though its additional protocol was in force. Once again, it called upon Iran to ratify the  additional protocol and permit unrestricted access to all locations as deemed necessary by the Agency.  17.  The European Union welcomed the agreement reached with Iran and Iran’s decision to  completely suspend all enrichment-related and reprocessing activities as a confidence-building  measure and to maintain the suspension while negotiations on long-term arrangements were under  way. It also welcomed the fact that, pursuant to the agreement, notification of the decision had  subsequently been sent by Iran to the Director General. Maintaining the suspension as defined in the agreement was essential, particularly for the negotiations on long-term arrangements that would have  to provide objective guarantees of the exclusively peaceful nature of Iran’s nuclear programme and  allow for a new kind of cooperation between Iran and the European Union. The European Union  would work in good faith towards a positive outcome of the negotiations.   18.  The European Union would like the Director General to monitor the implementation of Iran’s  suspension decision and to report immediately to the Board if the Agency found evidence that the  decision was not being fully implemented or if it was prevented from monitoring all elements of the  suspension. It was of the view that in such circumstances the Board would have no choice but to  consider the implications of the breaches by Iran of its obligations under its safeguards agreement, as  reported in documents GOV/2003/75 and GOV/2004/83. Given the gravity of those breaches and the  questions to which they gave rise, the European Union was also of the view that in such circumstances  it would be appropriate for the Board to act in accordance with the provisions of the Agency’s Statute.   19.  The European Union would like to see Iran, and other concerned States, cooperating fully,  promptly and transparently in the period ahead, so that the Director General could pursue his  investigations of all outstanding issues, within the framework of full implementation of Iran’s  safeguards agreement and additional protocol, and draw conclusions about the absence of undeclared  nuclear activity and material in Iran.  20.  The European Union would endeavour to open the way for a durable cooperative relationship  with Iran having political, commercial and technological dimensions. Now that the Director General  had reported to the Board that the entry into effect of the full suspension had been verified, it might be  recalled that the European Council had agreed that the negotiations with Iran on a trade and  cooperation agreement should be resumed.   21.  The Director General and his staff were to be commended for their professional and impartial  work. They could count on the European Union’s continuing support.
